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March 6, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett 
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett: 
I am pleased to transmit this ordinance that places a reauthorization of a six-year Medic One/Emergency Medical Services (EMS) levy at 33.5-cents per $1,000 assessed value (AV) before the voters in November 2013.  The 33.5-cent levy rate supports the programmatic and fiscal proposals that were developed collaboratively by the region, endorsed by the EMS Advisory Task Force on July 26, 2012, and affirmed in the Medic One/EMS 2014-2019 Strategic Plan. 
The Medic One/EMS system in King County provides essential life-saving services throughout the region, regardless of location, incident circumstances, day of the week, or time of day.  Medic One/EMS is one of the most important services provided to County residents and visitors, as well as an important part of the quality of life standards afforded to residents of this area.  Our regional system is recognized as one of the best emergency medical service programs in the country, and is acclaimed for its patient outcomes, including the highest reported survival rates in the treatment of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest patients across the nation (52% in 2011). 

Developing the Strategic Plan and a levy rate to support the Medic One/EMS system for 2014-2019 was truly a regional effort.  For over nine months, the EMS Advisory Task Force worked collaboratively with Stakeholders from all parts of the EMS system to develop the future direction and basis for the next Medic One/EMS levy.  The result of this inclusive and complex discussion is a proposal that builds on key services from the current levy to maintain service levels, incorporates efficiencies, offers improvements where appropriate, and costs less than if 2008-2013 operations were continued into the 2014-2019 levy period.
The 33.5-cent EMS levy will support a $695 million budget over six years to maintain current levels of service and meet future demands.  A levy rate of 33.5-cents/$1,000 AV means that the average homeowner will pay approximately $107 a year for highly trained medical personnel to arrive within minutes of an emergency, any time of day or night, no matter where in King County – this is $3 less than the average homeowner paid in 2008 for these same services.  
Specifically, the 33.5-cent levy rate will:
· Maintain the existing number of medic units and not add any new units over the span of the next levy period;

· Fully fund eligible Advanced Life Support (referred to as ALS or paramedic) costs;

· Continue the contribution to support Basic Life Support (referred to as BLS or “first responders”); 
· Continue programs that provide essential support to the system and encourage efficiencies, innovation, and leadership;

· Develop programs to address BLS demand and support BLS’s role in regional decision-making;

· Implement conservative financial policies and procedures that lend to financial stability; and 

· Fund responsible level of reserves for unanticipated costs.  

We began this levy planning process faced with decreased AV (2014 AV is projected at 6% lower than 2008 AV), yet the cost of doing business continues to increase.  Under the current economic conditions, a levy rate of 35.1 cents per $1,000/AV would have been required to support the 2014-2019 levy expenditures.  However, the region undertook a three-tiered strategy to decrease the amount of funding needed to be raised in the next levy.  This entailed aggressively managing resources and saving funds from the 2008-2013 levy to buy down the levy rate (millage reduction) for the 2014-2019 levy, managing the growth of services (particularly paramedic services), and creating efficiencies to continue key existing priorities with lower investments.  These strategies resulted in $21 million of savings that reduced the levy rate by 1.6 cents to a proposed starting rate of 33.5 cents.  
This EMS levy proposal represents a departure from increases included in past levies.  Previous levies included substantial increases in the first years of the levy supporting new programs and expenses.  In contrast, the 2014-2019 levy proposes increases in the first year of the levy that are lower than assumed inflation while including new programs and services.
In accordance with RCW 84.2.069, the approval for placing a 33.5-cent Medic One/EMS levy on the ballot will be sought from cities with populations exceeding 50,000.  Those cities are Auburn, Bellevue, Federal Way, Kent, Kirkland, Redmond, Renton, Seattle and Shoreline.  

The services supported by the Medic One/EMS levy focus on safety, health, and ensuring financial stewardship, directly aligning with the goals and strategies of the King County Strategic Plan.  Because EMS responses are distributed throughout the region based on service criteria, areas with economic challenges are provided the same level of service as areas with economic prosperity.  This ensures access to health and human services and furthers King County’s Equity and Social Justice Program.  
The EMS system in King County has a long history of collaboration and this levy planning process was no different.  This speaks to the strength of the system’s partnerships, and the ability for King County jurisdictions to collectively recognize these regional benefits, and consider needs beyond their local boundaries and interests.  I want to thank all those who worked diligently to support our outstanding EMS system in King County:
· EMS Advisory Task Force members, who were invaluable in determining the right proposal and its implications for their jurisdictions; 
· The Chairs of the four Subcommittees, who managed 23 meetings at which the bulk of programmatic and cost analysis were conducted, leading to the development of the recommendations;
· The many levy planning participants, numbering nearly 100 and representing EMS Stakeholders with vested interests; subject matter experts from all aspects of the Medic One/EMS system and other interested parties, whose time, expertise and efforts demonstrate exactly why the EMS system is so successful and serves as an international role model; and

· The King County EMS Division that provided staff support in organizing, preparing for, and facilitating the EMS Advisory Task Force and Subcommittee meetings. 

Thank you for your prompt consideration of this EMS levy proposal for 2014-2019.  If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jim Fogarty, Emergency Medical Services Division Director, at 206-263-8579.  

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO) 

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

David Fleming, MD, Director and Health Officer, Public Health – Seattle & King 

                County (PHSKC)

Jim Fogarty, Director, Emergency Medical Services Division, PHSKC

